
       

 

Shalom 

July - August 2017 

Welcoming All    Sharing Love   Proclaiming God’s Grace 

An Open Letter to Pastor Katie 
 

     "I owe you a big apology for two misconceptions I had about something you 
told all of us. 
 

     "I attended the first cluster meeting of the Safe Church Project. There were 
trainees there from Akron Mennonite Church, Cornwall United Methodist 
Church, Grace Chapel (Havertown), Sunnyside Mennonite Church, Williams  
Valley Faith Evangelical Congregational Church (Wiconisco), and us. 
 

     "My first blown misconception: I thought Samaritan Counseling Center was, 
um, just a tad stretching the facts when they said their Safe Church program is  
nationally recognized. That little counseling center on Oregon Pike? Nationally 
recognized for a safe church policy? How come I never heard of it while living 
here the past 61 years? 
 

FACT:  They are nationally recognized for their safe church program. 
 

     "My second blown misconception: Why are we bothering to do this?  
Didn't we all pass the state police check? We all know each other. Isn't this  
like sex education for eunuchs? Ain't needed. 
 

FACT:  This training is important and many should volunteer to participate.  
 

     "I think God nudged me to volunteer in spite of my antipathy for meetings and 
doubts about the need for safe church training. The statistics raised the hair on my 
neck. One of every four women and one of every seven men have been abused. 
There are all kinds of abuse that leave lasting emotional scars — physical, sexual, 
emotional and financial. Children (especially girls), the elderly, and people who 
are disabled get the worst of it. We have that population in our church every  
Sunday. Some may have hidden that secret all their lives, a secret that has robbed 
them of self-respect, of a feeling of security and peace. I am now acutely aware 
that as a crossdressing child, if discovered, I could have been beaten, raped, or 
both. The verbal abuse I suffered for having gynecomastia and being required to 
take community showers after gym class still takes its toll to this day." 
 

     — A member of Grace’s Safe Church team 
 
[See related Safe Church article on page 8]. 

http://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/gynecomastia/home/ovc-20257576
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Partners in Faith 
 

     
     I am excited to announce that this past month we started the search process for 
a Director of Music. Denise Pfeiffer, Chair, Jeff Hackenberger, Chris Chew and 
Karen Wentz are serving on this search committee. We have sent out advertise-
ments to area colleges, music stores, Lancaster Association, the Parish Resource 
Center, Penn Central Conference and the ad is on our website and Facebook page. 
We are receiving some interest. Denise will be keeping you updated. If you have 
any questions or comments, talk with one of the members of the committee. 
 
     As some of you may know, I love gardening and providing sanctuary for the 
many birds visiting my backyard. Everywhere I look there are signs of new 
growth, buds bursting in flower, and baby birds fledging from their nests. Grace 
United Church of Christ is growing with a renewed Spirit. Worship is a joy to  
attend and as we share our ‘Salt and Light’ stories, I believe we become more 
aware of God’s work in our everyday lives. Everywhere we turn, God seems to  
be blessing us with unexpected gifts. 
 
     While we make our plans for the summer season, it is my hope we all have a 
fun-filled, relaxing, and enjoyable time. Although we may be vacationing, don’t 
forget to make Grace Church part of your summer schedule. We have many activ-
ities planned in addition to our regular Sunday Worship including campfires and 
movie nights.   
 
     Remember God is always there with a guiding hand when we need it. Let us 
plan for a great year as we all use our ‘God-given’ talents and keep praying that 
we can make a difference in ourselves and in the lives of others. 
 

1 Corinthians 12:4-7   
 

“Now there are varieties of gifts, but the same spirit;  
and there are varieties of services, but the same Lord;  
and there are varieties of activities,  
but it is the same God who activates all of them in everyone.”  

 

       (The New Revised Standard Bible) 

 

Yours in Christ,  
Karen Wentz, Assembly President 

Shalom is published monthly (with a combined July-August issue) 

 for friends and family of Grace United Church of Christ.  

Rev. Katie Cort, Pastor, and Lynn K. Miller, editor,  

invite your questions and comments. 
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Little Shepherds Sign Off For The Summer  
 

         The Little Shepherds finished the year with a blessing  
   from the congregation and received Bibles from the church.  
   They then did a craft and had a party to end the season. 
 

                  The program uses the “Young Children and Worship” 
    curriculum by Sonja M. Stewart and Jerome W. Berryman. 
 

                  Next year we hope to have two classes, one for the  
    younger children ages three to six and one for those seven 
and older. Anyone interested in joining us, contact Pastor Katie or Verna Labrador. 
 
     Teachers are needed this fall! Little Shepherds will begin the second Sunday in 
September, September 10. Talk with Verna Labrador about helping. 
 
     Many thanks to Jim Wentz, Karen Wentz, Holly Keller, and Amy Southall for  
being so devoted to providing our children with a Sunday School experience. 
 
     Have a good summer! 

Party Planned for Former  

Grace Pastor’s Visit 
 

     Grace United Church of Christ is having 
a drop-in party for one of our past minis-
ters, Rev. Jayne Hubbard, now the pastor  
at Black Mountain UCC in Scottsdale,  
Arizona, when she visits here in Lancaster. 
The drop-in will be held Saturday, July 8 
from 4 – 7pm in Fellowship Hall. There 
will be food and fun, so come to enjoy 
some relaxation and reminiscing.  

There is a river whose streams make 

glad the city of God, the holy place 

where the Most High dwells.  
 

       — Psalm 46:4 

Campfire and Movie Dates  

this Summer at Grace  
 

     Join us as Grace goes outdoors 
for Friday night movies and camp-
fires. Everybody is welcome. 
 
    Movies are Friday, July 14 and  
August 25, starting at sunset  
outdoors at the Peace Pole.  
 
     Campfires are Friday, July 28 

and August 18 at 8pmΦ Grace  
provides the fire, drinks, and 
marshmallows.  
 
     Whether you come for the 
movies or the campfires, bring 
your chair and favorite snacks,  
and a friend or two. 
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July 23, 2017  

 

Greeters ñ  

Jim & Karen Wentz  
Ushers ñ  

*Kay Charles, Don & Peggy Allan  

Lector ñ Amy Fishburn  
Prayer Candle Lighter ñ Sara Ulrich  

Fellowship Hosts ñ  

Jeff & Jessie Dombach  
Bulletin Volunteer 7/21 ñ Karen Wentz  

Counters ñ Jessie Dombach, Tom Miller  
 
 

 
 

July 30, 2017  

 

Greeters ñ  
Don & Peggy Allan  

Ushers ñ *Cathy Hainley, Beth Bowers,   
Jessie Dombach  

Lector ñ Jeff Hackenberger  

Prayer Candle Lighter ñ Karen Wentz  
Fellowship Hosts ñ  

Heather Eshbach & Amy Southall  
Bulletin Volunteer 7/28 ñ Ve Wolfe  

Counters ñ Donna Devine, Jeff Dombach  

 
 
 
 

 

July 2, 2017  

 

Greeters ñ  

John Markley, Sara Ulrich  
Ushers ñ  

*Jessie Dombach, Holly Keller,  

Verna Labrador  
Lector ñ Herb McCollom  
Liturgist ñ Kellie Wilson  

Communion Set -up/Clean -up ñ  
Christen Chew, Denise Pfeiffer  

Prayer Candle Lighter ñ Kay Charles  
Fellowship Hosts ñ  

Tom & Marilynn Miller  

Bulletin Volunteer 6/30 ñ Ve Wolfe  
Shalom Volunteer 6/30 ñ Doug Frank  

Counters ñ Donna Devine, Karen Wentz  
 
 
 

July 9, 2017  

 

Greeters (10am) ñ  
Holly Keller, Verna Labrador  

Ushers ñ *Sara Ulrich, John Markley,  

Kellie Wilson  
Lector ñ Peggy Allan  

Prayer Candle Lighter ñ Jeff Dombach  

Fellowship Host ñ Sara Ulrich  
Bulletin Volunteer 7/7 ñ Verna Labrador  

Counters ñ Don Leayman, Heather Eshbach  
 
 
 

July 16, 2017  

 

Greeters (10am) ñ  
Jessie Dombach, Herb McCollom  

Ushers ñ *Amy Fishburn, Jim & Karen Wentz  

Lector ñ Nick Santaniello  
Prayer Candle Lighter ñ Holly Keller  

Fellowship Hosts ñ  
Nick & Lori Santaniello  

Bulletin Volunteer 7/14 ñ Herb McCollom  

Counters ñ  
Jeff Hackenberger, Herb McCollom  

July 2017 Worship Participants 

       Please remember it is your responsibility to find a substitute or swap dates with another 
participant as needed, and then notify the church office of any changes.  A complete list of 
worship volunteers -- to help you know who else has volunteered for each role -- is posted in 
the lobby and also available from the church office .  

* Denotes head usher  
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August 27, 2017  

 

Greeters ñ  

Holly Keller, Verna Labrador  
Ushers ñ  

*Sara Ulrich, Kay Charles, Jessie Dombach  

Lector ñ Kellie Wilson  
Prayer Candle Lighter ñ Jeff Dombach  

Fellowship Hosts ñ  

Tom & Marilynn Miller  
Bulletin Volunteer 8/25 ñ Karen Wentz  

Shalom  volunteer 8/25  ñ Ve Wolfe  
Counters ñ  

Jessie Dombach, Heather Eshbach  

 
 
 

September 3, 2017  

 

Greeters ñ  

Christen Chew, John Markley  
Ushers ñ *Don & Peggy Allan, Amy Fishburn  

Lector ñ Rick Chamberlin  
Liturgist ñ Jennifer Swank  

Communion Set -up/Clean -up ñ  

Denise Pfeiffer, Christen Chew  
Prayer Candle Lighter ñ Kay Charles  

Fellowship Host ñ Kellie Wilson  

Bulletin Volunteer 9/1 ñ Doug Frank  
Counters ñ TBD  

 
 
 
 

 

August 6, 2017  

 

Greeters ñ  

John Markley, Ve Wolfe  
Ushers ñ  

*Verna Labrador, Kellie Wilson, Jeff Wolfe  

Lector ñ Sara Ulrich  
Liturgist ñ Amy Fishburn  

Communion Set -up/Clean -up ñ  

Tom & Marilynn Miller  
Prayer Candle Lighter ñ Herb McCollom  

Fellowship Hosts ñ  
Jim & Karen Wentz  

Bulletin Volunteer 8/4 ñ Jessie Dombach  

Counters ñ Denise Pfeiffer, Karen Wentz  
 
 

August 13, 2017  

 

Greeters (10am) ñ  

Cathy Hainley, Sara Ulrich  
Ushers ñ *Christen Chew, John Markley,  

Nick Santaniello  

Lector ñ Karen Wentz  
Prayer Candle Lighter ñ Holly Keller  

Fellowship Host ñ Holly Keller  
Bulletin Volunteer 8/11 ñ Verna Labrador  

Counters ñ Don Leayman, Jeff Hackenberger  

 
 
 
 

August 20, 2017  

 

Greeters (10am) ñ  
Jessie Dombach, Herb McCollom  

Ushers ñ *Holly Keller, Jim & Karen Wentz  
Lector ñ Don Allan  

Prayer Candle Lighter ñ Verna Labrador  

Fellowship Hosts ñ  
Beth Bowers & Cathy Hainley  

Bulletin Volunteer 8/18 ñ Herb McCollom  

Counters ñ  
Jeff Dombach, Herb McCollom  

August 2017 Worship Participants 

       Please remember it is your responsibility to find a substitute or swap dates with another 
participant as needed, and then notify the church office of any changes.  A complete list of 
worship volunteers -- to help you know who else has volunteered for each role -- is posted in 
the lobby and also available from the church office .  

* Denotes head usher  
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Parish and Community Health Resources  

Ask Dr. Trudie: “When Thunder Roars” 
 

     We have a dog who has many issues, one 
of which is his fear of thunderstorms. I used 
to work with an RN who was so convinced 
she would die from a lightning strike that dur-
ing storms she hid under her bed. She had to 
modify this plan by hiding in a closet when 
she was too pregnant to fit under the bed.  
Some cultures believe lightning may be 
brought on by witches and can be prevented 
with charms and other forms of magic.  
 
     What is it about thunderstorms that inspire 
so much fear? Well, maybe the fact that light-
ning packs 10,000 to 200,000 amperes of cur-
rent of 20 million to one billion volts. To put 
that in perspective, consider that a 100,000 
amp current can shift five-ton blocks of stone 
and throw 50-pound rocks 50 or more yards. 
It’s neither direct nor alternating current, is 
capricious, and can’t be understood by apply-
ing what we know about household current. 
 
     Most lightning travels either from cloud to 
cloud or from cloud to ground. While seventy 
to ninety percent is cloud to cloud, there’s an 
awful lot of cloud to ground stuff; lightning 
strikes the earth 100 times a second and eight 
million times a day, worldwide. Factors that 
predispose lightning to strike are height, iso-
lation, and “pointedness.” However, if light-
ning is overhead, the phone pole 50 yards 
away and the fact that your head isn’t pointy 
won’t protect you. In the United States, light-
ning strikes are the third most common cause 
of storm related deaths. The number of 
deaths, less than one in ten million, has  
decreased because of better education. Coun-
tries where housing is flimsy or where people 
need to travel long distances for shelter have 
higher mortality rates.  
 
      Only 3-5% of injuries are from a direct 
strike. Most strikes are transmitted to the  
patient from the ground or another object 
that’s been hit.  Unlike other electrical inju-
ries, lightning injuries are rarely associated 

with burns, and those that do occur tend to be 
superficial. Lightning affects the nervous  
system’s three components; the central (main- 
taining consciousness), autonomic (regulating 
blood pressure, heart and lung function) and 
peripheral (causing numbness or tingling.)  
Mild lightning injuries may result in loss of 
consciousness, amnesia, tingling, confusion 
and other non-specific symptoms, rarely  
requiring hospitalization. Moderate injuries 
include seizures, respiratory arrest, or cardiac 
standstill that resolves spontaneously. Super- 
ficial burns are more likely, and these patients  
may have lifelong issues such as brain injury, 
sleep disorders, irritability, and chronic pain. 
Patients with severe lightning injuries gener-
ally experience cardiac arrest. If they receive 
prompt resuscitation, they may survive and 
recover after a long course of hospitalization 
and rehab. Such patients have fared poorly 
because of delayed CPR, due to bystanders’ 
misconception that lightning strike victims 
remain “charged.”   
 
     You don’t need to be a rocket scientist  
to realize that avoiding lightning is the best 
policy. Lightning can travel ten miles from  
a thundercloud. Since you can hear thunder 
from about ten miles away, it’s not a good 
idea to try to play another inning, finish mow-
ing the lawn, or waiting for the rain to start 
before going inside once the thunder starts 
rolling.   
 
     While most lightning injuries in the US  
occur outdoors, some do happen inside. As a 
child, when the only phones were land lines, 
my mom taught us to hang up and not make 
calls during thunderstorms. Hard wired 
phones can serve as conduits for lightning to 
enter a building and the person holding the 
phone. Cell phones don’t cause problems  
unless the people using them are too preoccu-
pied to realize there’s a storm and they need  
 

   [Continued on page 7] 
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Ask Dr. Trudie [continued from page 6] 
 

to take shelter. Generally, though, being inside a substantial building is protective, 
as the plumbing and wiring transmit any electricity around the people inside. 
However, since a lightning strike can travel into a building and traverse the 
plumbing and wiring, get out of that inside swimming pool, don’t decide to soak 
in the tub, and don’t use any hard wired objects like phones, tv’s, computers, or 
electronic games wired to tv’s or computers.  
 

     If you see a sign that says “shelter,” don’t assume it’s a good place to wait out 
a thunderstorm. Bus shelters, picnic shelters and the like actually may improve 
your chances of a lightning injury by increasing the risk of ground current from a 
strike in a structure with lightning protection. A vehicle is a good place to wait out 
a thunderstorm, assuming it’s not a convertible. I always thought cars were safe 
places because of the rubber tires, but no, it’s because the electricity flows around 
the metal. 
 

     May through September is peak thunderstorm season, so remember this advice 
from Lightning Safety Week: 
 

~ When thunder roars, go indoors.  
    (Choose a substantial building or fully metal vehicle.) 

~ No place outside is safe when thunderstorms are in the area. 
~ Half an hour since thunder roars, now it’s safe to go outdoors. 
 

     You know, maybe my dog isn’t so crazy after all. 
 
[Dr. Trudie welcomes readers’ comments and suggestions for future  

columns. Contact her in care of graceucc@comcast.net]. 

United Church of Christ Gathers in Baltimore for General Synod  
 

           There’s still time to go to General Synod  
      June 30 through July 4 in Baltimore.  
 
           Every two years, General Synod brings  
      together thousands of faithful members of  
      the United Church of Christ for formal church 
witness, inspirational worship, and fellowship with friends (new and old). As you 
read this, thousands from across the country (and abroad) are gathering at the  
Baltimore Convention Center. Together, we will discern resolutions of witness, 
church structure, and function. We will stand up for issues that demand a faithful 
witness. And we will join together in worship each day to lift up the Stillspeaking 
God.   
 

     Click here for the list of resolutions under consideration. 

http://synod.uccpages.org/resolutions/index.html
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"Hope Upon Hope"  

Meets in July and August 
  

     The next gathering of Hope Upon 
Hope is Thursday, July 13 at 7pm at  
Marilynn Miller’s home, 342 W. Cedar 
St., New Holland. The group will meet 
again Thursday, August 10 at 7pm. Hope 
Upon Hope is a mental wellness, friend-
ship, and support group for members and 
friends attending Grace UCC. 

Roof Fund is Growing 
 

     The loan balance on Grace’s new roof 
is now $24,000. Thank you to all who 
have given to pay down the loan from the 
original $34,000. Any amount you are 
able to give will be helpful and save inter-
est charges. For every $500 donated we’ll 
add a symbolic shingle to the model roof 
in the lobby. Let’s keep adding shingles!  

Safe Church Volunteers Needed 
 

     As noted in our cover story, Grace 
is participating in the Samaritan 
Counseling Center's nationally known 
Safe Church training program. A Safe 
Church is a sanctuary where one finds 
protection, support, guidance and 
God’s presence. We need a few people 
to volunteer for this training. With the 
growth of our Sunday school this 
training is especially important to  
provide a safe place for the children. 
Contact the church office or Pastor 
Katie with your interest. 

Hold the Egg Cartons 
 

     We’re no longer collecting egg  
cartons; thank you to those who gave 
in the past but the Food Bank now  
uses a different egg packing method. 

1947 New Holland Pike 

Lancaster, Pennsylvania 17601 

(717) 397-1012 
 

www.gracechurchlancaster.org 


